## MINNESOTA STATE COLLEGES AND UNIVERSITIES BOARD OF TRUSTEES AUDIT COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES April 21, 2010

Audit Committee Members Present: Trustees Scott Thiss, Chair; Jacob Englund, Dan McElroy, David Paskach, and James Van Houten.

Audit Committee Members Absent: none.

Other Board Members Present: Trustees Cheryl Dickson and Christopher Frederick.

**Leadership Council Committee Members Present:** Chancellor McCormick, John Asmussen, Laura King, and Gail Olson.

The Minnesota State Colleges and Universities Audit Committee held its meeting on April 21, 2010, at Wells Fargo Place, 4<sup>th</sup> Floor Board Room, 30 East 7<sup>th</sup> Street in St. Paul. Chair Thiss called the meeting to order at 8:01 a.m.

## **Approval of the Audit Committee Meeting Minutes**

Chair Thiss called for a motion to approve the March 16, 2010 Audit Committee meeting minutes. There was no dissent and the motion carried.

1. Follow-up to the OLA's Evaluation of the System Office (Information Item)

Mr. John Asmussen, Executive Director of the Office of Internal Auditing, stated that the role of internal auditing was to quantify the magnitude of any issues associated with student credit transfer. The two student associations had conducted a survey of transfer students and would be presenting the preliminary findings. They planned to present a final report to the committee in May. Trustee Thiss stated that there had been very productive working group meetings with the students and the student trustees since the March meeting.

Mr. Asmussen introduced Ms. Jessica Medearis, Director of Public Affairs for the Minnesota State College Student Association, Ms. Shannah Moore Mulvihill, Director of University & System Relations for the Minnesota State University Student Association, and Mr. Craig Schoenecker, System Director for Planning and Research. Mr. Schoenecker had been working actively with the students to assist them in administering their survey.

Ms. Medearis stated that the student transfer survey was a progressive step forward in continuous improvement on the credit transfer issue. She explained that the student associations recognized several challenges that students in the system faced in achieving seamless credit transfer. Trustee Van Houten asked if the research included the study of students' expectations. Ms. Medearis stated that their results looked at whether or not current transfer aligned with student expectations, but did not include questions to determine what those expectations were.

Ms. Medearis stated that there was a struggle between curricular autonomy and seamlessness within the system. She added that it was important to recognize the unique courses, programs, and cultures of the institutions while still trying to move towards a seamless credit transfer experience for students. She outlined other challenges including consistent access to transfer information and training for both advisors and students. Finally, she stated that credit transfer issues had an impact on the cost of attendance and the cost to the system. When students took additional credits to fulfill requirements which they thought they had already completed at another institution, additional cost were incurred by students and institutions.

Ms. Medearis explained the preliminary work conducted by the two student associations. They developed and implemented a successful transfer hotline effort which allowed students across the state to call and share their anecdotal transfer experiences. They met with students, transfer specialists, advisors, and internal working groups, as well as attending external conferences. Finally they approached Chancellor McCormick about partnering to develop the student credit transfer survey. She thanked Mr. Craig Schoenecker, Ms. Louise Hoxworth and Ms. Nancy Bunnett for their help developing the survey.

Mr. Schoenecker explained the methodology for how the survey was developed. He explained that the sample population was drawn from was students who had transferred in credits to one of the state colleges or universities in fiscal year 2009. He stated that just over a thousand students completed the survey, which was about a ten percent response rate. Comparisons between the students who responded to the survey and to the overall population of transfer students indicated that with respect to most characteristics, respondents resembled the population of all transfer students. More students transferring into state universities responded, however, than was represented in the population of all transfer students. Mr. Schoenecker noted that those students were more likely to be transferring more credits, and transferring credits from more institutions than the whole population of students.

Ms. Laura King, Chief Financial Officer, asked if the experience transferring to a state university would be different than the experience transferring between two-year colleges. Mr. Schoenecker stated that the survey asked about level of satisfaction with the transfer experience, and there was not a significant difference between the survey respondents transferring into a state university versus transferring between colleges.

Ms. Moore stated that two important survey questions asked how easy the transfer experience was compared to students' expectations, as well as their overall satisfaction. She stated that two thirds of the students rated their overall satisfaction with their transfer experience as excellent or good, and she added that those responses would indicate that transfer did work for many students. Ms. Moore noted, however, that a third of the respondents had rated their experience as fair or poor, and the system should continue to strive to make transfer better for those for whom it is not working as well.

When asked how easy it was to transfer credits compared to their expectations one fourth of the students who responded said that transfer was more difficult than they had expected. Ms. Moore acknowledged that credit transfer would never be a perfect process for everyone, but added that it was important to address outstanding issues that were currently hindering student success.

Trustee Thiss asked if the data was indicating that students generally had low expectations for credit transfer would work. Mr. Schoenecker stated that there was a challenge in interpreting questions about expectations when it was not clear what the students' expectations had been. He noted that satisfaction had been based on a four point scale. Ms. Medearis added that there were two different questions. The first question specifically asked about the ease of transfer compared to their expectations. The second question asked about the overall satisfaction with the entirety of the transfer process. She noted that satisfaction level could speak to their experiences with any part of their transfer process, from planning and advising, to access to information, and was not just the actual ease of credit transfer.

Trustee Van Houten stated that a solution to credit transfer issues would require some insight into where the satisfaction ratings came from in the transfer process. He added that new policy would need to be based on where the issues were occurring, rather than the overall evaluation of satisfaction. Ms. Moore stated that they had done some cross comparisons between how students responded on the question of overall satisfaction and how they responded to other questions. Mr. Schoenecker added that they had compared how student satisfaction was impacted by completion of the Minnesota Transfer Curriculum, or by the number of institutions they had attended. Ms. Medearis stated that the data collected in the student survey would be used as a baseline for further research. She also noted that a number of students took the opportunity to leave comments about their transfer experience which might speak to specific places in the process where there may have been breakdowns. She stated that those comments would be included in the full report in May.

Ms. Moore stated that a number of questions had been asked to learn more about the population of student respondents, including where they transferred from and to, how many schools they had attended, and the number and types of credits they had wanted to transfer. She reported that more than half of the respondents transferred within the MnSCU system and nearly two-thirds of the respondents transferred to a state university. Half of the student respondents had transferred only one time. More than a fourth of the students had attended three schools in total and sixteen percent had attended a total of four or more schools by the time they had responded to the survey.

Ms. Moore reported that more than half of respondents transferred at least thirty credits, and twenty percent had transferred more than sixty credits. Trustee Frederick asked if those respondents transferring more than sixty credits would include students transferring a degree. Ms. Moore agreed that it would and stated that eighteen percent had completed an Associated in Arts, which was generally seen as a degree intended to transfer toward a bachelor's degree.

Ms. Moore stated that approximately half of the respondents had completed at least some courses or goals in the Minnesota Transfer Curriculum prior to transfer, but added that they had been surprised to find that nearly thirty percent of the students did not know whether they had completed the Minnesota Transfer Curriculum prior to transfer. She stated that it was important that students were well informed about this degree requirement and its ease of transferability. She further noted that students who completed the Minnesota Transfer Curriculum were more likely to be satisfied with their transfer experience. In addition, students who had attended only one institution before transferring, also were more likely to be satisfied with their transfer experience.

Ms. Medearis stated that students were asked when they had begun actively planning for transfer. She reported that students were planning for transfer at various places in their academic career, and twenty-two percent of students did not know when they began to plan for transfer. Early planning, though, did not appear to impact ease of transfer, and in fact, students who had sought advice indicated more difficulties than students who did not seek advice. Ms. Medearis stated that students were also asked who they went to for transfer advice. She reported that although the majority of students were seeking advice regarding transfer, forty percent of respondents were not seeking advice at all about their transfer plan. She reported that of the respondents who had sought advice on transfer, the majority were talking to a counselor or advisor on campus.

Trustee Thiss asked if there had been any cross tabulation to determine if the respondents who had not sought advice on transfer were the same respondents who indicated a low satisfaction rate for their transfer experience. Mr. Schoenecker stated that there were not significant differences in level of satisfaction with respect to the respondents who had not sought transfer advice.

Ms. Medearis stated that students were asked how frequently they met with advising staff, and just over half of them reported meeting with staff or faculty to get advice at least once per semester. Ms. Medearis noted that a number of colleges and universities mandated students to meet with an advisor prior to registration every semester. She added that it was evenly split between the rest of students meeting with advising staff or faculty once a year or less.

Ms. Medearis stated that students were also asked about use of online transfer resources. She reported that sixty-three percent of students used online resources for transfer information and planning tools. She noted, however, that the majority of students were using their institutional websites for information, rather than tools that the system had set up to assist with transfer.

Ms. Moore stated that students were asked to identify the types of credits they wished to transfer. She reported that ninety percent of students attempted to transfer either Minnesota Transfer Curriculum or other general education credits. In addition, she reported that half of the students attempted to transfer credits into their intended major or program. Other credits that students wished to transfer included PSEO credits, credits by exam, technical credits and military credits. Approximately half of

the respondents reported that their credits transferred as they expected. The other half of the student respondents indicated that at least some of their credits did not transfer as expected. Twenty-four percent of the respondents indicated that the courses were not deemed to be equivalent to the course they needed at their new institutions, seventeen percent indicated that the course transferred in as an elective instead of as a major program requirement, and fourteen percent indicated that there had been insufficient information to prove course equivalency. Other reasons cited included that a course may have been taken too long ago, or that it was a developmental or remedial course which did not transfer as the student had expected.

Ms. Moore stated a most surprising finding in the survey results were that two-thirds of students who responded were unaware that an appeals process for transfer existed. The majority of those students that were aware of the appeals process learned about it from faculty, staff or administration. She reported that a fairly small number of students learned about the appeals process from their transfer evaluation, which would have seemed like an ideal opportunity to learn about an appeals process. She stated that proposed changes in the credit transfer policy may make the appeals process more visible to students on campuses, but she added that more discussion was needed to evaluate how to make more students aware of the appeals process.

Trustee Van Houten asked if the data provided insight into the transfer of credits for courses after a change in major. He noted that most students changed majors at least once, and some courses may not equivalent to courses in a different major or they may transfer as elective. Ms. Moore stated that they had not asked that question specifically; however, she added that she had heard from a lot of state university students that a course that they had taken at a two-year college that they thought would transfer into their same major at a four-year institution, did not transfer as they expected it to. She added that tools like the graduation planner may have an impact on students who want to change a major, both from an advising standpoint and also using that tool to learn how the courses they have already taken will fit into their new major. It would help ensure that students understand the real impact of changing majors.

Ms. Medearis stated that students had been asked to differentiate their experiences between transferring Minnesota Transfer Curriculum general education requirements and credits within their major. She stated that they had expected that students would have their expectations met by the Minnesota Transfer Curriculum, but she added that there was not as larger a distinction as expected between satisfaction rates for different types of credits.

Trustee Van Houten stated that some institutions offered disclaimers in their course catalogs that particular courses were not transferable. He expressed interest that the survey data did not seem to reflect a change in major as being a particular place where counseling should be targeted more than any student transferring in the same major. Ms. Medearis stated that there did seem to be a difference, but that it was not as significant as they had expected and she added that the work being done by the Office of Internal Auditing might inform some of the survey data and provide a basis of further research and discussion.

Ms. Moore stated that forty percent of the students who knew about the appeals process, and who had credits which did not transfer as expected, appealed their credit transfer decisions. She reported that those students who did appeal were largely successful; noting that ninety percent had at least some credits accepted on appeal. Ms. Moore stated that given the rate of success on appeal, there was some concern about the reasons for the initial transfer decision in transcript evaluations.

Trustee Englund asked whether data could be collected from the system transfer Web sites that would indicate the number of times different individuals were accessing information and what types of information they were requesting. He also suggested that when students registered online, there might be a way to provide information about the transfer process, or the transferability of their courses, or to remind them to speak with an academic advisor. Ms. Moore stated that the student associations have been working to ensure that there were transfer related questions on campus Web sites.

Trustee Dickson thanked the student associations for their work on the survey. She expressed concern that only sixty-five percent of respondents indicated that the transfer of Minnesota Transfer credits and general education credits met expectations. She asked if it would be possible to drill down into that question to try to determine what expectations were not being met in those cases. Trustee Dickson also expressed concern that students who began to plan for their transfer early were no more satisfied than those who had not planned. Ms. Medearis agreed that both issues had been surprising and would require further research and discussion.

Trustee Frederick noted that general education credits made up eighty-nine percent of credits that were transferred. He asked if there were specific kinds of general education credits that did not transfer and if that might be one reason why expectations were not met. Ms. Medearis stated that some students were disappointed when courses did not transfer into their majors. Ms. Moore added that in some cases, students may not understand the difference between general education and Minnesota Transfer Curriculum which might include students who may have taking general education credits outside the system or even outside the state, and may have expectations that general education would transfer in a different way.

Trustee Thiss asked if data was being collected from DARS or other systems as part of the analysis. Mr. Asmussen stated that the Office of Internal Auditing was reviewing samples of transcripts and DARS reports as further evidence as to whether the credits transferred and whether they applied towards the degree completion for the student.

Trustee Van Houten stated that it was important to tie the student data to data at the sending and receiving institutions. He noted that it would be important to identify specific areas within the transfer process in order to make recommendations for more broad policies.

Trustee Englund stated it would be important to have many different kinds of data available in order to make the most informed decisions. He praised the work done by the student associations and suggested additional listening sessions around the state to collect more anecdotal information from students. Ms. Medearis agreed and added that the student associations were also hoping to gather input from the other parts of the transfer process.

Trustee Frederick asked what was being done in the orientation process to inform students about where to go for transfer advice. He expressed concerns that respondents did not report using the system electronic resources, and asked if those systems had not been promoted enough for students to be aware of them. Ms. Moore stated that Ms. Louise Hoxworth had been working to ensure that campus Web sites were well connected system resources. She added that it was difficult to measure whether students were accessing those system resources through their campus Web sites without realizing that they had entered a separate Web site.

Trustee Van Houten asked if the student associations, when they present the final report in May, could provide their subjective perspectives the students' responsibilities were for themselves in the transfer process.

Trustee Thiss thanked Ms. Jessica Medearis and the Minnesota State College Student Association, Ms. Shannah Moore and the Minnesota State University Student Association, and Mr. Craig Schoenecker and his staff for all their hard work on the survey. He stated that it was a nice accomplishment and the committee appreciated having the students working with the system on the project.

Mr. Asmussen reviewed the work that the Office of Internal Audit was doing to quantify issues that might exist in the credit transfer process. He stated that there were about half a million credits that were transferred in 2009, and his staff was working to develop efficiency measures to determine whether student credit transfer was working as well as it should. The Office of Internal Auditing would be reviewing a random stratified sample to try to get to the issue of how successful it was across the system. In addition, he stated that they would be reviewing student data on Accounting and Psychology graduates. He noted that of the thousand graduates sampled, seventy-five to eighty percent of them had earned credits from more than one institution.

Finally, Mr. Asmussen noted that the complexity of the whole process was quite striking. Transfer specialists on campuses have a daunting task, because students start from very different places when they enter with expectations of transfers. He noted that in one instance, a student who earned technical college credits in the 1960's came back to earn a bachelors degree in 2009. He further noted that there were also some very eloquent programs that had been designed beautifully, such as the two-plus-two program between Rochester Community and Technical College and Winona State University, where the students take their undergraduate course and start on their degree program, and then move right into the university. Many of them graduate within four year.

Mr. Asmussen stated that he was confident that they could provide quantifiable data in May that would assist the committee in making decisions on what policy issues needed to be developed.

Trustee Thiss stated that it was appropriate to celebrate successes and then to focus on what needed to be done to make improvements in those areas that may not meet expectations. Mr. Asmussen stated that in May, the Audit Committee would review the data from internal auditing and the recommendations from the students, and then make referrals to policy committees.

Trustee McElroy noted that the academic affairs committee had a first reading of a policy amendment to board policy 3.21, Undergraduate Course Credit Transfer. He noted that there was a need to get some things in place for either summer session or fall session 2010.

Ms. Linda Baer, Senior Vice Chancellor for Academic and Student Affairs, thanked the students and Mr. Schoenecker for the opportunity to learn more about where students were in the whole process. She added that they were firmly committed to lead and assist campuses to move forward. She reported that they were in the process of accessing all transfer curriculums per campus. She stated that they were committed to working to bring more accurate information to students to improve credit transfer.

Trustee Thiss stated that with the system voice and customer voice working together for solutions, improvements would be made.

The meeting adjourned at 9:03 a.m.

Respectfully submitted, Darla Senn, Recorder